
 

 

 

 

 

LGOIMA 
When releasing responses to previous LGOIMA requests, names and contact details of individual 
requestors will be withheld to protect their privacy. 

Information requested by the media, lobby groups, public sector organisations and MPs will always 
be published, while information specific to an individual or their property will not generally be 
published. 

Request from: Private Individual 
Information requested: Correspondence and income/expenditure Ute Muster 2018 
Response from:  Simon Bastion, Chief Executive 

 

  

Compiled Date 06/08/2020 
File Number 20.21.04 



06 August 2020 
 
Private Individual 
 
Via Email:  

 

Dear Private Individual 

Official information request for correspondence and income/expenditure for the Ute 

Muster 

I refer to your official information request dated 11 July 2020 for correspondence and 

income/expenditure for the Ute Muster.  

The information you have requested is enclosed. This has been subject to a previous Local 

Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 (LGOIMA) request and as such you 

will find attached the information that was provided (both held within Council and with 

Destination Westland). 

Some communications between Council and the CCOs have been withheld under s7(2)(b) of 

LGOIMA. Section 7(2)(b)(ii) protects information where the making available of the 

information would be likely unreasonably to prejudice the commercial position of the person 

who supplied or who is the subject of the information. 

Personal information about individuals have been redacted under s7(2)(a) of LGOIMA. Section 

7(2)(a) of LGOIMA protects the privacy of natural persons. 

There is no charge in supplying this information to you. 

Please note, your request may be published on Council’s website. 

You have the right to seek an investigation and review by the Ombudsman of this decision. 

Information about how to make a complaint is available at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz 

or freephone 0800 802 602. 

If you wish to discuss this decision with us, please feel free to contact Diane Maitland, 

Executive Assistant on LGOIMA@westlanddc.govt.nz, 03 756 9038.  
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Simon Bastion | Chief Executive 

SB/MB 

Attached: Attachments 1- 5 
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Archived: Tuesday, 4 August 2020 9:40:02 AM
From: Melanie Anderson 
Sent: Tue, 30 Jul 2019 04:21:28
To: Des Routhan 
Cc: Ian Hustwick; Joanne Conroy 
Subject: RE: LGOIMA 18 June 2019: Ute Muster 2018 Financials
Importance: Normal
Sensitivity: None

Hi Des,
 
I've had another look at your request and you're right I have not answered your questions 3 and 4 correctly, apologies for that.
 
Question 3: List of Sponsors
                           Clock Tower Café  - General Sponsorship
                           Woodstock Hotel -  Sponsorship towards Musician
                           Bonz & Stonz - General Sponsorship
                           Birchfield Coal Mines - General Sponsorship
                           Hokitika Barber Shop - Sponsorship towards Musician
 
Question 4:  Value of their sponsorship in $ and in Kind
I advise that under sec7(2)(b)(ii) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 this information has
been withheld as it would be likely unreasonably to prejudice the commercial position of the person who supplied or who is
the subject of the information.  Consideration of the public interest in releasing this information has been taken into account.
 
While I understand that you are a councillor, my understanding is that because the request has been made under the Official
Information Act we have the right to not forward any information that is deemed to be commercially sensitive.  
 
You have the right to seek an investigation and review by the Ombudsman of this decision. Information about how to make a
complaint is available at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or freephone 0800 802 602
 
If you wish to discuss this decision with us, please feel free to contact Melanie Anderson, Acting Chief Executive Officer,
Destination Westland, at ceo@destinationwestland.co.nz or 027 259 7571
 
Kind Regards
Melanie
 
cid:image001.jpg@01D54646.B3D910E0

 
 
 
 
-----Original Message-----
From: Des Routhan <cr.routhan@westlanddc.govt.nz>
Sent: Monday, 29 July 2019 6:22 PM
To: Melanie Anderson <ceo@destinationwestland.co.nz>
Cc: Ian Hustwick ; Joanne Conroy 
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Subject: Re: LGOIMA 18 June 2019: Ute Muster 2018 Financials
 
Melanie,  I find it very strange that the sponsors for the event do not want to be named, There would not be many sponsor
who put up money for an event and not want anything in return.  Sponsor only sponsor to get there name out there so as to
promote themselves or there product not hide themselves.
Your response to 3 and 4 are not answers to my question.
 
Did Destination Westland put any money into the Muster in any way or form, if so What is the figure?
 
Why has there been figures blanked out of the financials? May I remind you that I am councillor and believe I am entitled to a
full report not an edited version.
  Melanie I realise you are new to your position and trust you realise that this matter has been drawn out for 2 years now and
needs to be put to bed one or
another.   I must say that blanking out some of the financials only makes more
suspicious than ever and hardens my resolve to get true and accurate information.
  Regards Des Routhan
In return
 
Sent from my iPad
 
On 29/07/2019, at 4:43 PM, Melanie Anderson <ceo@destinationwestland.co.nz<mailto:ceo@destinationwestland.co.nz>>
wrote:
 
Good Afternoon Des
 
Official Information Request for Ute Muster 2018 Financial Information attached.
 
Kind Regards
Melanie
 
 
<image001.jpg>
 
<201907 LGOIMA 18 June 2019 Ute Muster - Cr Routhan.pdf>
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Archived: Tuesday, 4 August 2020 1:48:18 PM
From: Simon Bastion 
Mail received time: Tue, 4 Aug 2020 11:41:53
Sent: Tue, 4 Aug 2020 11:41:52
To: Mary-anne Bell 
Subject: FW: Ute Muster
Importance: Normal
Sensitivity: None
Attachments:
Report to Council - Chief Executive.pdf;

 
 
Simon Bastion | Chief Executive
Westland District Council

36 Weld Street, Private Bag 704, Hokitika 7842 | www.westlanddc.govt.nz
DDI +64 3 756 9033 | M +64 27 838 5268 | simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz
Facebook | Westland Matters Newsletter | "Westland - The Last Best Place"

Warning: The information in this message is confidential and may be legally privileged. You may not
use, review, distribute, or copy this message. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the
sender immediately by return email, delete this email and destroy any other copies.

From: Te Aroha Cook 
Sent: Friday, 13 September 2019 4:44 pm
To: WDC Councillors <wdc_Councillors@westlanddc.govt.nz>
Cc: Simon Bastion <simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Diane Maitland <diane.maitland@westlanddc.govt.nz>
Subject: Ute Muster
 
Good Afternoon Councillor’s
 
Just to advise that I had a meeting with Melanie (Mel) Anderson (Destination Westland) this afternoon, who has confirmed
her availability to attend Council’s meeting on Thursday 26th September.
 
Mel will be scheduled in the Agenda for 1:30pm.
 
I have already forwarded Helen’s points/questions to Mel.
 
If anyone else has any specific questions in addition to those already provided by Helen, please forward them to me by
Wednesday next week so I can forward them to Mel.
 
As requested, attached for your information is the Chief Executives Report from 26th July 2018 Council Meeting that provides
a report on the Ute Muster (pages 16-19). 
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While there may have been verbal updates as part of Council meetings or Exec Team/Council briefings, there does not appear
to be any further written reports to Council from the Chief Executive on the Ute Muster.
 
Kind Regards
 
Te Aroha Cook | Regulatory Services Manager
Westland District Council

36 Weld Street, Private Bag 704, Hokitika 7842 | www.westlanddc.govt.nz
DDI 03 756 9086 | M 027 277 6984 | tearoha.cook@westlanddc.govt.nz
Facebook | Westland Matters Newsletter | "Westland - The Last Best Place"

Warning: The information in this message is confidential and may be legally privileged. You may not
use, review, distribute, or copy this message. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the
sender immediately by return email, delete this email and destroy any other copies.

 

W
DC

 2
0.

21
.0

4 
Re

lea
se

d 
un

de
r L

GOIM
A



Report 
 

 

 

DATE: 26 July 2018 

 

TO:  Mayor and Councillors 

 

FROM: Chief Executive 

 

 

CHIEF EXECUTIVE QUARTERLY REPORT 

 

1 SUMMARY 

 

1.1 The purpose of this report is to: 

 

1.1.1 Provide an update on the positive aspects that are happening in the 

Westland District. 

1.1.2 Updates on any Matters of Significance & Priority. 

 

1.2 Council seeks to meet its obligations under the Local Government Act 

2002 and the achievement of the District Vision adopted by Council as 

part of the Long Term Plan 2018-28. These are stated on Page 2 of this 

agenda. 

 

1.3 This report concludes by recommending that Council receive the Chief 

Executive’s report dated 26 July 2018. 

 

2  GOOD NEWS STORIES 

 

 2.1 Long Term Plan – 2018-2028 

 

The highlight since the last report was the adoption of Council’s 2018-2028 

Long Term Plan.  The plan was adopted in accordance with its statutory 

timeframes at the Extraordinary Council Meeting on the 2 July 2018. 

 

The plan, which has a strong focus on Council’s core functions, received 

123 formal submissions, and results in a 3.37% rates increase for Westland 

ratepayers in year one.  All submitters will be written to in due course. 

 

Whilst we acknowledge that we have a lot of work to do to improve our 

core infrastructure; namely roading and three waters; we are also seeking 

to improve our knowledge of our asset condition. The next three years 

Page 1
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will be driving towards a much improved program of works to get the 

district on the front foot to provide our communities and our visitors a 

greater level of level of service and resilience. 

 

Staff had successfully obtained over 7.5 million of subsidies and grants for 

roading and tourism infrastructure projects over the past 12 months and 

will be driving forward with further plans to leverage central government 

funding options. 

 

I would like to thank my staff for their time and efforts in producing a 

quality document which will ensure that Westland is in good standing 

going forward. 

 

2.2  Westland Economic Development Plan 

 

Westland District Council has completed a consultation process that 

identified a number Economic Development initiatives that will be 

compiled into a regional review along with the other both Buller & Grey’s 

Economic plans. These initiatives form the basis of Provisional Growth 

Fund applications. 

 

From a strategy workshop with the other councils Westland has defined 

its Strategic Intent as “To support and grow our key Tourist Industry 

whilst acknowledging that we need to find ways to diversify our economy 

whilst protecting our environment”. 

 

The key Strategic Insights are: 

 Meet Visitor demands for new projects and services 

 Retain youth population through improved educational facilities 

 Resilience of our icons – Franz Josef and Hokitika Gorge – future 

proof icons and infrastructure 

 Enable the establishment of non-tourist industries 

 

We have already submitted an application for the Future Franz project 

and have a program of work to continue making further applications into 

the near future. 

 

2.3 Hokitika Wastewater Management 

 

The WDC is taking any concerns with regards to poor performance in 

relation to the Hokitika WWTP. This includes nay complaints from 

residents due to odour or any other aspects. The council conducted a 

session with local concerned residents in regards to odours and has 

implemented a short term fix that appears to be working. The short term 

fix is based on adding aeration to the number 1 pond to ensure anaerobic 

Page 2
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activity. The medium to long term fix is based on our proposed capital 

outlined further in this report. WDC has also discussed concerns with 

Silverfern farms and working with them to address high COD loading on 

our ponds.  

 

2.4 Hokitika Water Treatment Plant – permanent river connection 

  

 Westroads and subcontractors have been successful in completing the 

river intake project which supplies fresh river water directly to the Water 

Treatment Plant. The works replaced the temporary set up with sourced 

water from the river surface to be replaced with a new perforated pipeline 

under the river bed. This will ensure continuous supply without the fear 

of blockages that had been occurring. 

 

2.5 Hokitika Gorge Carpark 

 

Work is being progressed on the Hokitika Gorge Carpark.  Department of 

Conservation are working on the toilet upgrade extension. 
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2.6 Tourism Infrastructure Funding 

The following projects from the TIF applications have been completed:  

 Kapitea Toilets  

 Okarito Toilets 

 Franz Josef Toilets  

 Fox Glacier Toilets 

 

 
 

2.7 Consultation – Draft West Coast Regional Waste Minimisation and 

Management Plan 

 

Submissions are invited on the Draft West Coast Regional Waste 

Minimisation and Management Plan. 

 

All Councils are required under the Waste Minimisation Act (WMA) 

2008 to consider the current situation with regards to waste 

minimisation and management in their area and set out how they 

will progress efficient and effective waste management and 

minimisation. 

 

Page 4
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This process is documented in a Waste Assessment and future 

direction and actions are set out in a Waste Minimisation and 

Management Plan (WMMP). 

 

The prior Waste Assessment on each West Coast district was carried 

out in 2011/2012 and final WMMPs were adopted by the Buller, Grey 

and Westland Districts in 2012 (following public consultation).  

 

These waste assessments and WMMPs need to be reviewed and 

adopted every six years.  

 

Submissions for all regions close at Grey District Council at 5pm on 

18 August 2018 

 

2.8 Library – Delivery of Technology 

 

2.8.1  Digital Collection: The Library has seen a steady increase in 

the use of its digital collection of e-Books and e-Audio books, 

doubling issues over the past three years (see Fig1.).   By 

partnering with Buller and Grey Libraries we have been able 

to subscribe to PressReader, providing over 9000 quality 

magazines and newspapers from around the world to anyone 

logged into the Council network or library Wi-Fi and 

anywhere to anyone with a library membership.  Over 1000 

publications have been accessed with PressReader since we 

launched in April.  Again, utilising the consortium model, this 

time with Buller, Grey, Tasman, Nelson and Marlborough 

Libraries, we have subscribed to Bolinda BorrowBox.  This is 

another eBook and e-Audio platform and enables us to 

increase customer choice, supplying a wider selection of New 

Zealand and Australian authors that are not available on other 

platforms.   

2.8.2  Spark Jump Initiative: Working with the Spark Foundation 

and 20/20 Trust, the Library are helping families get 

broadband at home.  The initiative is aimed at families with 

children under 18 that are unable to subscribe to broadband 

services, and supplies them with a modem that utilises the 

mobile phone 4G/4G700 network.  While there is not 100% 

4G700 coverage across the whole of Westland, there is 

significant cover across the main centres of population 

including Franz Josef and Fox Glacier. 

 

Page 5

W
DC

 2
0.

21
.0

4 
Re

lea
se

d 
un

de
r L

GOIM
A



2.9  Hokitika Museum Collections Report 

   

We have received a very informative and valuable report from Judith 

Taylor at Te Papa. This report provides an outline of requirements 

for storage redevelopment at the Hokitika Museum. Robust and 

detailed planning for developing adequate environmental 

conditions, conservation plans and provision of adequate and 

efficient back of house areas is central to successful, sustainable, 

future-proofed museum projects. 

 

This report will provide a good starting point for the future 

management of the collection and will be included into any future 

design work for a new museum. 

 

2.10  Kumara Chinese Miners Memorial Reserve  

   

The Kumara Residents Trust have started work on Stage 1 of the 

Chinese Miners Memorial Reserve 
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2.11  South Island Controllers Training 

   

I recently attended two days of professional development in 

Dunedin along with 20 other CDEM controllers from various South 

Island Councils and partner agencies. The training was hosted and 

run by Emergency Management Otago with many professional 

presenters contributing to the training. This forms part of the West 

Coast CDEM Group’s training and development program. 

 

I was fortunate enough to meet with a lot of our neighbours, looking 

to leverage support from Queenstown Lakes DC in regards to Civil 

Defence support for the South Westland region. 

 

 
 

 

3 MATTERS OF SIGNIFICANCE & PRIORITY LIST 

 

3.1 Franz Josef Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) 

 

We have been working with the Environment Court and WCRC on an 

acceptable variation to the Enforcement order issued on 18 November 

2016 to have the Franz Josef WWTP operational by April 2018.  We expect 

this process to be completed very shortly and in the meantime have been 

continuing on with a design for the new ponds.  

 

The project plan has been drafted which will see the design completed in 

early August 18 for Tender through to the end of September. We expect 

construction to commence late to early October and for the total project to 

be commissioned and signed off by the end of April 19. 
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 3.2  Hokitika Wastewater Treatment Plant 

 

The wastewater treatment and disposal system for Hokitika comprises of 

two oxidation ponds, which were constructed in the early 1970’s. The 

ponds are approximately 2.2 ha each with an average depth of 1.3m. The 

effective volume is 28,000 m3 each. 

 

Inflow to the ponds is divided via an inlet structure and enters each pond 

equally. The outflow, or final effluent is combined and discharged via an 

above ground ocean outfall pipeline. 

 

Wastewater flows that enter the ponds are from the following sources: 

 

 Domestic – Hokitika and Kaniere (population of approximately 

3,500) 

 Stock truck effluent 

 Silver Fern Farms 

 Campervans 

 Septage from septic tank disposal operators 

 

Monitoring of the ponds treatment process and final effluent is routinely 

carried out to meet compliance with the relevant Resource Consents. The 

coastal marine area in the vicinity of the outfall pipeline is also monitored. 

The current consent expires in 2026. 

 

Recommended Improvements 

 

An upgrade of the wastewater treatment system is scheduled to be carried 

out within the next 3 years and includes the following recommendations: 

 

 Installation of inlet works screen to remove inorganics from 

entering the ponds 

 Reconfigure the ponds operation from parallel to series to improve 

the retention time for the treatment of organic material. 

 Investigate and carry out improvements to reduce potential 

stormwater ingress to the ponds. 

 Install mechanical aerators to supplement aeration 

 Install baffles within the ponds to increase retention time 

 Desludge the ponds to increase capacity and retention time 

 

Funding for the upgrade of the wastewater treatment ponds and 

associated network improvements is approximately 3.6M commencing 

2018/19. 
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3.3 Kumara & Whataroa WTP upgrades 

 

The Kumara building has been completed and we are awaiting the arrival 

of the physical plant expected to arrive over the coming weeks. 

Installation and commissioning will take approximately six weeks to 

complete. 

 

In Whataroa we have the foundation for the new building formed and the 

new water storage tanks are in place. We expect the building works to 

completed over the next three weeks. Target completion for the project is 

the end of October. 

 

3.4 Current & Future Tourism Infrastructure Funding (TIF) applications 

 

From the second round applications we still have Bruce Bay to complete. 

We have extended the completion date with MBIE until the end of 

September due to a delay in confirming the actual build site. We have 

finally agreed to a location with NZTA and have a concession lodged with 

DOC for the site. The actual unit has been built and construction will start 

as soon as possible once approval has been received. 

For the Third round of TIF applications we expect to have Sunset Point 

Toilets and Parking up and progressed with an expected completion time 

of January 2019. 

For Haast Toilets we have targeted a November completion timeline. 

Hokitika Gorge and Whitcombe Valley Rd are currently on track to have 

completed by the end of September prior to the start of a summer tourist 

season.  

In regards to Franz Josef WWTP – as outlined in the above priorities 

projects this project is proceeding through design phase which is expected 

to be completed in early August to enable tenders to be requested. Target 

completion is April 2019. 

For the latest round of TIF applications we have currently four 

applications under review: 

 Westland Community Resilience - The proposed project relates to 

increasing the capacity of small townships in Westland to deal with the 

sometime large numbers of tourists and visitors that get trapped 

during Civil Defence Emergencies and incidents. Tourist numbers are 

growing rapidly and these towns have little infrastructure or capacity 

to deal with the numbers of stranded visitors. 
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Currently few of these Welfare facilities are adequately equipped with 

alternative power supplies when the grid is out. This makes it very 

difficult to provide for visitors human rights and is a potential health 

risk. It is proposed to install generators at the listed Community Halls 

along with kitchen and toilet upgrades where required, alternative 

funding has been sought for kitchens and toilets. 

 Emergency Power for Water Treatment Plants and Waste Water 

Pumping stations - The proposed project relates to ensuring the 

quality of potable water supplies in small townships in the Westland 

area. 

Providing generators to power the infrastructure to ensure potable 

water when the power is cut. 

Adverse weather events are becoming more common and it seems to 

be more frequent that large numbers of tourists are trapped in small 

West Coast communities. 

 Kumara Visitor Experience - To construct additional Public Toilets, 

shelter bike stands and car parking at Kumara to cope with the 

increased demand from visitors and tourists.   

 Ross Toilets and Shelter - To construct Public Toilets with a sheltered 

facility to cope with the increased demand from visitors and tourists. 

 Whataroa Public Toilets - To construct new public toilet facilities and 

a shelter at Whataroa to cope with the increased demand from visitors 

and tourists  

 Tourist Amenities Block Hokitika - To construct a pay per use eco-

friendly facility designed for freedom camping tourists. This facility 

will include toilets, showers, rubbish disposal and recycling, internet 

access and device charging points, minor cooking facilities and 

somewhere to wash dishes.  

 

3.5  Responsible Camping Initiatives 

 

Recently we have been approached by MBIE in regards to responsible 

camping. They are very keen to ensure local government and central 

government are aligned in combating poor behaviour of the minority of 

tourists who are disrespecting our hospitality.  

 

One way to support this is to have adequate infrastructure in place in 

designated areas to support the growth our tourist numbers. Based on this 

we have formed a working group to review potential sites across our 

district that could be designated for responsible campers. Along with sites 

we will also consider the development costs (if required), operational costs 

and potentially enforcement costs. The enforcement would need the 

backing of a Responsible Camping Bylaw which council can adopt.  
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3.6 West Coast Wilderness Trail -  completion of the track and next stages 

 

Good progress has been made on the West Coast Wilderness Trail over 

the last quarter.  The Mahinapua section of trail has been worked on in 

partnership with the Department of Conservation and we are only weeks 

away from completion. 

 

Final site visits will to ensure Hokitika-Kaniere Tramway, Mahinapua and 

Ruatapu trail sections are in a suitable condition to be signed off by the 

government. The other two projects at Taramakau and Hokitika Bridge 

will be dealt with separately by NZTA and David Inwood. 

 

In regards to next steps we hope to also have funding available to tender 

for Old Christchurch Road Waimea water race and Lake Kaniere Road 

Stage 1 off-road trail sections almost immediately after official signoff 

from the government. 
 

Progress has gone well with the cycle trail construction projects that 

council has tendered over the past 18 months and Westroads has been the 

successful tenderer on the majority of these works.  

 

Congratulations to the Westroads team on well executed projects that 

provided us all with various levels of frustration, humour and finally 

ultimate satisfaction of trails completion to a very high standard that other 

cycle trails will be envious of. 
 

Here are some pictures of the newly formed section of trail: 
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Cycle way report showing current ratings from cycleway users: 

 
* Information from WCWT Program manager report July 18 

 

3.7 Franz Josef – Future Planning 

 

Over the last quarter we have finalised the Governance Group and Future 

Franz group “terms of reference”. The project scope and an application 

has been made to the Provisional Growth Fund to achieve the following: 

 

1. Complete a 100% stakeholder engagement process for all Franz Josef 

affected parties 

2. Complete master planning for a “Future Franz” 

3. Fund a full time project manager for 24 months (including all costs) 

4. Development of business case and cabinet paper for consideration 

 

We have developed an overall timeline for this program which is expected 

to take up to 18-24 months to complete. Key to the success of the project is 

finding a qualified project manager with the right attributes to ensure the 

success of the project. 

  

3.8 Westland Economic Strategy (in conjunction with Kevin Stratful & 

DWC).  

 

As outlined in the good news update we are continuing to provide 

relevant business cases for our priority projects. The following projects are 

currently being worked on for applications: 

 

 The New Zealand Pounamu Centre & Westland Museum  

 Westland Heritage and Cultural Tourism Development Project 

 Geo Thermal - Hot Water Extraction – Low cost heat source 

 Finalise solution for infrastructure at Franz Josef - submitted 
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 Tech space - Technology, Innovation & Enterprise Hub 

 Civil Aviation Training Hub - Helicopters 

 

Whilst we are very hopeful of positive support from Central Government 

& the PGF on these projects we need to ensure we have a sound business 

case for proceeding backed up with all relevant data. Recently we have 

loaded a report on Westland Economic Drivers onto our council website 

that underpins a lot of the important information used to build a business 

case.  

 

We cannot under estimate the amount of work that goes into each 

business case and the scrutiny each case will be subjected to. All business 

cases will be assessed based on the following criteria:  

 

 Their link to Fund and government outcomes – the project should lift the 

productivity potential of a region or regions, and contribute to other 

objectives. These include jobs, community benefits, and improved use of 

Māori assets, sustainability of natural assets, and mitigating and adapting 

to climate change. 

 Additionally – the project needs to add value by building on what is there 

already and not duplicating existing efforts. The project also needs to 

generate clear public benefit. 

 Connected to regional stakeholders and frameworks – projects must align 

with regional priorities and key local stakeholders should be supportive. 

 Governance, risk management and project execution – projects will need 

to be supported by good project processes and those involved should have 

the capacity and capability to deliver. Projects need to be sustainable in 

the longer term beyond the Fund’s life. 

 

3.9     Operational Management Plans, Asset Management Plans and Reserves 

Assets Forms.   

 

We have brought in additional support for up to 20 hours per week to 

support the engineering team with updating various Operational 

Management Plans, Asset Management Plans and Reserves assets forms 

and the Reserves Management Plan. It has been highlighted through the 

LTP process that there is a large catch up documentation updates to bring 

them up to date. 

 

3.10 Current Projects  

 

Staff are currently working on the following projects: 
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 Whitcombe Valley Road – Subject to weather and Chorus cable relocation 

delays. Currently Vine Creek Bridge approaches are being lifted with 

completion hopefully within the next 4-6 weeks. 

 Hokitika Gorge Carpark – Work well underway. Currently tracking 

slightly behind schedule. Forecast completion date yet to be revised. 

 Westland High Sports Complex Roof – Currently out for Tender 

 Reseal Contract – This Seasons reseal areas have been identified. Common 

contract template currently being created for all 3 Councils to use and the 

format will be a 3 year term contract. Aiming to have contract out for 

tender within next 6-8 Weeks. 

 Asset Revaluations – Engaging consultant to carry out Transportation 

infrastructure revaluations and to peer review unit rates and create report 

for 3 waters valuations that will be done “in house”. 

 Planning for pavement rehabilitation works to be carried out on the 

Haast-Jackson Bay SPR – Surveys and detailed designs will be required 

for this activity. NZTA requested Enhanced funding levels for this over 

the next 3 years so that we can accurately model some different 

rehabilitation methods to find the best one for this area. 

 Haast-Jackson Bay Emergency works – Preparation of contract for the 

final repair works to be carried out following the February Storm Surge. 

Phase 1 successfully completed to test repair methodology and rates. Now 

remaining section to be tendered out for repair. 

 Review of footpath condition for this year’s footpath renewal projects. 

 Freedom Camping Areas – Ongoing location investigations. Areas will be 

flown with the Drone to aid design. 

 Kaniere Rd – (Woodstock Rimu Rd intersection area) storm water and 

flooding - Updated on site review of catchment undertaken and west 

Roads dispatched to camera and deliver asset condition report. Once 

received & reviewed, minor capital works will be undertaken to reduce 

property flooding in both the Empire Hotel site and Camp St Intersection. 

Works completion targeted for mid Sept.  

 Jollie St/Tuffy Development Storm water improvements - Project targeting 

a reduction in overland flows and on-going flooding in this area is 

underway. Initial design proposal selected. Specialist consultants 

reviewing wider catchment scope in this area to ensure proposal is fit for 

purpose. 

Timeline 

1. Scope investigation and design finalisation – expected Mid-August. 

2. Depending on size & budget –direct award or tender processing. 

3. Result of item 2. Will determine physical works timing – initial 

expectation for completion December 2018.  

 

Page 15

W
DC

 2
0.

21
.0

4 
Re

lea
se

d 
un

de
r L

GOIM
A



 Regional WWTP ponds desludging project - Asset team seeking specialist 

contractor to undertake de-sludging of the 4 regional sewerage treatment 

ponds. 

 Franz Joseph – Water filter aerator (blower). Material & plant priced to 

undertake these works. Expectation on completion late Sept. (dependent 

on overseas plant delivery). 

 

 Other Activities 

 

3.10.1 Library 

 

Working with The Green Team and EnviroSchools, the Library were able 

to host a presentation on Reducing our Household Rubbish: The Zero 

Waste Approach.  It was a full house and demonstrated how passionate 

this community is about reducing the amount of waste we produce. 

 

As part of our Matariki celebrations we had a special Matariki Storytime 

for children, a Star themed Library Talk with Phil Barker, a magnificent 

community morning tea and collected non-perishable foods for the 

Hokitika FoodBank. 

 

3.10.2 Ute Muster  

 

Background to the event 

The Ute Muster concept was based on a similar event that is held annually 

in Australia and attracts upwards of 20,000 people each year and it is the 

type of event that can appeal to a wide audience, thereby adding to its 

ongoing viability. 

The concept was endorsed by Council on the 14 December 2017. 

The inaugural event was handed over to Westland District Property 

Company by the CE to plan and manage with a view to building an event 

brand and an ongoing annual attraction that will benefit the wider West 

Coast community. 

Event Program 

It was decided to put together a program for the entire Easter weekend to 

offer two full days in Hokitika on Friday and Saturday and the option to 

extend the weekend into the Grey and Buller regions on the Sunday and 

Easter Monday.  

After analysing the effectiveness of the program, DW believe that the best 

option for the next event will be to condense the program into a Saturday 

and Sunday event in Hokitika only with the main attractions being split 

over the two days and prize giving on Sunday afternoon. 
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Event Overview 

As this was the inaugural event, the first Ute Muster was an unknown 

entity and there is a long process required to build a successful event 

brand – a brand that would be sustainable from year to year. The strategy 

adopted was to put an inaugural event together that would appeal to as 

wide an audience as possible with a view to refining it more effectively for 

future events.  

For the purposes of this report the main event categories as follows: 

Venue: The venue chosen for the first event was the Hokitika Race Course 

in Park Street. The main reason for choosing this venue was because the 

venue was of sufficient size and layout to allow us to accommodate all of 

our program requirements such as camping, stalls, mud plug, stage, 

existing seating, show and shine, existing bar area etc. Overall, the venue 

was a great success and many of the participants commented on the 

suitability of it.  

Time Trails: This was held at the airport on the secondary runway which 

allowed for a quarter mile strip to be used for the trials. This was a 

favourite of the event and we had over 40 participants taking part on the 

Saturday morning. The time trials were run by the Hokitika Aero club and 

the club enjoyed good fundraising from running the event. 

Mud Plug: A track was created within the centre of the race course and 

attracted over 30 participants on Saturday afternoon. For future events, 

we will operate two or three grades of mud plug tracks to allow all Ute 

types to participate according to their capabilities. The mud plug was run 

by the Pioneer Social club and served as a good source of fundraising for 

them. 

Staff: Local community groups were approached to provide staff for the 

various elements of the event and a list of these groups is discussed under 

Community Benefits below. An event manager was employed 3 months 

prior to the event and Property company staff were also used over the 

weekend. 

Ticket Sales: In total, 153 Utes registered for the event with over 70 of 

these participating in the time trails and mud plug. For the street parade 

on Saturday, led by the mayor, over 100 Utes paraded through the town 

centre before moving on to the venue for the day’s activities. Additional 

revenue was generated through stallholder fees, camping and bar sales. 

Our ticket pricing was too complicated and will be revised into a more 

basic format for future events as the complicated pricing structure caused 

delays at the registration gate. 

Entertainment: Local bands were used to provide music for the Friday 

and Saturday concerts. The bands were selected well and proved to be 
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very good quality and very cost effective. In the future, we propose to 

only have one night of music (Saturday night) with bands playing from 

mid-afternoon to provide atmosphere and entertainment for the afternoon 

and evening. 

Accommodation: A camp site was established at the Race Course and 

some of the punters made use of this facility. Most visitors to the event 

made use of local hotels and motels and this has wide benefits for the local 

community. 

Prizes: The local business community was extremely generous with 

donating prizes to the event and all 12 prize categories (excluding the 

main prize of $10,000) were donated. Part of the main prize ($4,000) of 

$10,000 was donated with the balance being funded by the event. 

Event Sponsorship: Due to having very little time to put the event 

together and the fact that it was the first time the event was being run, it 

was difficult to attract major sponsors such as Ford/Holden/Monteiths etc. 

but all have expressed interest in being involved with the event next year. 

However two large sponsors were attracted and these have been 

discussed under Financial below. 

Financial 

 

The event ended up making a loss of $10,734 for its inaugural year. Some 

of the revenue and expenditure as follows: 

Revenue: 

Sponsorship – As mentioned above having 9 weeks to put the event 

together did not allow us to attract sufficient sponsorship but one main 

sponsor did provide $25,000 worth of funding for the event as they would 

like to see the event become a main annual event for the West Coast and 

can see the economic benefits to the community. This sponsor wishes to 

remain anonymous but has expressed interest in sponsoring the event 

again next year. In addition to this, several large corporates are also 

interested in sponsoring the event next year. 

Expenditure: 

Advertising: Being the first time the event was advertised, some of the 

money spent on advertising was not very effective and this will be further 

refined for next year to ensure that advertising dollars attract the desired 

results. 

Major Prize: The major prize of $10,000 was a big attraction for 

participants and provided for a well- attended prize giving ceremony on 
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the Saturday night. We suggest that the main prize continues to be $10,000 

to ensure that future events continue to attract more punters each year. 

Music: As discussed above, music can be limited to one night only next 

time we run the event and this will reduce costs considerably. 

Community Groups 

The following community groups and organisations benefitted directly 

from the event: 

 Westland High School 

 Hokitika Race Course 

 RSA 

 Boys Brigade 

 Pioneer Social Club 

 Hokitika Aero Club 

 St Mary’s school 

 Hokitika Lions Club 

 Grey High School 

 Marist Rugby Club 

 WIHP 

 Savage Club 

 

In Conclusion 

The inaugural event, whilst not a success financially, has definitely laid 

the foundation for future events and it is our intention to continue to 

promote and operate an annual Ute Muster on the West Coast. This is a 

brand and event that we believe will improve from year to year but, like 

any good investment, takes time to mature and grow.  

The inaugural event has given us clear direction for future events and we 

believe that by refining the program, changing the date to a more 

favourable time of year and more effective promotion of the event will 

ensure that it continues to grow. It is an exciting new brand for the West 

Coast! 

3.10.3 Information Strategy  

Work has commenced on the Information Systems Strategy which will 

provide direction in how technology, information systems and the 

linkages between systems can produce efficiencies and cost savings. This 

strategy will also incorporate a disaster recovery component to ensure 

that Council has the infrastructure in place to be able to function after a 

significant event. 

3.10.4 Annual Report 
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Now that the Long Term Plan has been adopted, the finance team have 

commenced work on producing the Annual Report. The draft report once 

completed will be subject to audit for 4 weeks from mid-September to 

mid-October. The report will be expected to be adopted at an 

Extraordinary meeting in October, or if possible the October Council 

meeting.  

3.10.5 Fraud Framework 

The Fraud Framework review is almost complete. PwC have provided a 

draft Final report, and the executive team will be providing their 

comments. Once this has been finalised the report will be brought to the 

Finance, Audit and Risk Committee for discussion.  

3.10.6 Commercial Rates 

The Rates Officer completed a Commercial rating review before the end of 

the last Financial Year. Approximately 1,300 letters were sent out to 

ratepayers that have been identified as possibly carrying out some 

commercial activity. This was a desk process and no staff visited any 

ratepayers. There were also changes to properties to a Commercial rate as 

a result of the QV District Revaluation process. As a result of this, the 

properties identified were either rated commercially, part-commercial or 

no change. 

Council is committed to ensuring that the Rating Information Database 

continues to be updated and accurate. 

3.10.7 Year End Revaluations/Fair Value Assessments 

Council must revalue its assets on a regular basis, WDC has chosen to 

revalue assets every 3 years. In between these full revaluations assets 

must be assessed for Fair Value. For the last Financial Year all Land and 

Buildings are in the process of a full revaluation. Fair Value assessments 

will be carried out on all infrastructure assets. This process is necessary to 

ensure that assets are carried at a value that allows Council to fund the 

correct depreciation so that reserves are in place to renew assets as they 

come to the end of life. 

3.10.8 EDRMS  

The project to source and install an Electronic Document Management 

System (eDRMS) is progressing after very little movement over the last 2 

years. Staff have identified 2 potential systems and will be visiting 

Councils in the South Island shortly where these systems are currently in 

use. Once a system has been chosen there will be significant time in 

scoping and change managing the process from a manual system to the 

electronic system. 
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The eDRMS project is time consuming for staff, however the benefits far 

out weight this. It is expected that this can be in place between 1.5 – 2 

years. 

3.10.9 New Financial Reporting System 

Council’s current functional financial system does not support budgeting 

and reporting. This means that staff spend many hours’ manually 

producing budgets and reports on a monthly, quarterly and Annual basis. 

To enhance reporting and provide more accurate reporting and budgeting 

with big time efficiencies, staff have sourced an agnostic reporting system 

which will sit on top of the functional system. This system should 

completely transform the production of the Long Term Plan and 

drastically reduce the amount of staff hours on this process. 

The implementation of this system is due to start in August and be 

completed by 31 December 2018.  

3.10.10 Westland District Key Economic Indicators & Fact Book 

Council is in receipt of the Westland District Key Economic Indicators and 

Fact Book which is designed to provide the most up to date data available 

from various sources in order to understand how the economy works and 

the challenges for Westland District. Whilst the numbers themselves are 

important, of more importance is the interpretation of the trends. 

Interpretation can take many forms and in some case assumptions have to 

be used. Those assumptions must be able to withstand robust challenge 

and in many cases have links to other information. 

Comparison data with the West Coast Region of the District’s 

performance provides the opportunity to learn how each District 

compares with the whole West Coast Region. Comparisons can also be 

made across regions of NZ.   

To read more and access a copy of the Fact Book, here is the link: 

https://www.westlanddc.govt.nz/sites/default/files/Westland%20District%

20Fact%20Book%20July%202018.pdf    

 

3.10.11 Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 

(LGOIMAs) 

 

A total of 21 LGOIMA requests were received during the period 1 April 

2018 to 18 July 2018:  
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The status of those applications is as follows: 

Request Status No. of days 

taken 

to complete 

request 

Charging 

 

1.  Phone Call Records – clarification of ongoing 

request 

 

Completed 

 

13 No 

2. Information on the amount of funds provided 

by the Council for irrigation schemes, including 

proposed schemes for the years 2008 to 2018: 

 Year 

 Project/scheme name 

 Budget line item name 

 Amount budgeted/spent 

 Budget reference number 

For all funds allocated to projects that involve 

irrigation or freshwater takes other than for 

stock, reticulation, firefighting or wastewater. 

Note: This does not include costs budgeted for 

compliance where the Council is acting in the 

role of regulator. 

 

Completed  14 No 

3. No. of alcohol inspectors, training budgets, 

courses attended 

 

Completed 18 No 

4. Regional Fuel Tax Completed 

 

15 No 

5. Information on Sexual Harassment allegations 

 

Completed 13 No 

6.   

(1)  Correspondence from the Ministry of Business, 

Innovation and Employment referring to the 

value of airborne magnetic   and/or radiometric 

surveys for water resource, soil or any other 

investigation of interest to the council. 

(2)   Was any consultant involved in any avocation 

of airborne magnetic or radiometric surveys to 

the council?  

(3)   If the answer to 2 above is affirmative  who was 

the consultant involved?  

(4)   Who advocated airborne magnetic and/or 

 radiometric surveys to the council? 

(5)   Provide me with copies of all documentation, 

from any source, available to the council, 

advocating airborne magnetic and/or 

radiometric surveys. 

 

Completed 12 No. 

7. Part 1 - GMCS 4  
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(1)        Statement of Intents for Council Companies 

(2)        Annual 2018 – 2019 budgets for these same         

Companies. 

completed. 

Part 2 - 

Transferred to 

CCO – WDPL 

 (Transfer 

acknowledged 

T.Willcock) 

8.       Library data for years 2016, 2017, 2018 

 

Completed 12 No 

 

9.        West Coast Wilderness Trail: 

(1) How much was initial construction? 

(2) How much has gone into maintenance? 

(3) How much has been received from other funders 

such as Government? 

 

Completed 17  

10.     Provincial Growth Fund 

 

Any correspondence sent to or received from the 

Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment, the 

Office of the Minister for Regional Economic 

Development or any other government 

department/agency in relation to the Provincial Growth 

Fund. 

Any correspondence sent to or received from Council 

(including both elected members and staff) in relation 

to potential or actual Provincial Growth Fund bids; 

including public enquiries, potential funding 

applications and their associated business cases. 

 

Any documents, correspondence or recordings of 

meetings that contain reference to the Provincial 

Growth Fund. 

 

In progress: 

Initial Letter of 

acknowledge

ment - 14.06.18 

Letter for 

Refinement -

26.06.18 

Email to 

follow up 

Refinement 

Letter – 

12.07.18 

(Note still 

waiting on 

clarification 

response) 

 

 No 

 

11.      Personnel File and Correspondence Completed 

11.07.18 

Initial Letter of 

acknowledge

ment - 14.06.18 

Clarification – 

not charging - 

06.07.18 

Request for 

refinement on 

Q3 - 06.07.18 

Email received 

confirming 

requestor 

withdrawing  

Q3  - 09.07.18 

Final Letter – 

11.07.18 

20 No 

 

12.     Personnel File and Correspondence Completed 

12.07.18 

19 No 
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Initial Letter of 

acknowledge

ment - 19.06.18  

Clarification 

Letter – not 

charging - 

06.07.18 

Request for 

Refinement Q3 

Letter  - 

06.07.18 

Final Letter 

with 

Information - 

12.07.18 

 

13.      Okarito Building Complaint Completed: 

06.07.18 

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter - 

20.06.18 

Final Letter 

enclosing 

information - 

06.07.18 

 

14 NA 

 

14.      Publicly Owned buildings and spaces sold within 

last 5 years 

In progress:  

Initial Letter of 

acknowledge

ment - 25.06.18 

Final reply 

letter drafted. 

21 No 

15.      Diesel Permits - April 2017-March 2018 Completed: 

06.07.18 

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter - 

25.06.18 

Final Letter 

enclosing 

information  - 

06.07.18 

 

9 No 

16.     Personnel File and Correspondence In Progress:  

Initial Letter of 

acknowledge

ment -  

04.07.18 

Clarification of 

request Item 

No. 3  Letter -

13.07.18 

 

 No 
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17.      (1) Regional funds received and expenditure 

           (2) CCO Budgets, SOI, Meeting Minutes 

In Progress:  

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter - 

06.07.18 

Partial 

Transfer –

Westroads Ltd 

12.07.18 

Partial 

Transfer 

Destination 

Westland 

12.07.18 

Transfer letter 

to Requestor – 

12.07.18  

 

 No 

18.       Rates Components Completed 

17.17.18 

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter -  

06.07.18 

Final Letter 

enclosing 

information – 

17.17.18 

 

9 No 

19.       Library Wage Levels In Progress: 

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter -  

06.07.18 

 

 TBC 

20.       Greywater Recycling In Progress: 

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter -  

06.07.18 

 

 TBC 

21.      Audio Tape for Liquor Licensing Hearing In Progress 

Initial 

Acknowledge

ment Letter – 

11.07.18 

 TBC 
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3.10.12 Councillor Questions 

 

Deputy Mayor Lash: 

Tourism Fund (100K from WDC):   

What is the actual income figure taken from the Tourism Rate – from all 

ratepayers across the entire Westland District? $100k + GST for Tourism 

West Coast. $397,142 + GST this figure includes i-SITE and West Coast 

Wilderness Trail. See rates resolution adopted at the LTP adoption 

meeting for backup. 

Westroads:  what checks and balances are in place to monitor their 

performance around all WDC maintenance contracts and ensuring the 

fulfilling of those? (e.g. the clearing of gutters, drains etc.) Each Westroads 

contract is managed via the District Assets team. All contracts come with 

specific criteria for reporting requirements and work is validated prior to 

payment. 

 

Destination Westland 

 Are Destination Westland relocating into the Renton Building in 

Hokitika? Yes 

 If so, what is the overall cost of this exercise and what gains are 

expected from this move? Overall cost is $8K – move was necessary 

to accommodate expanded staff numbers and have a central base 

from which to operate effectively. 

 How do they quantify the need for additional positions being 

advertised (e.g. Health & Safety/maintenance, events, etc?) All 

budgeted for within the new company structure and all new 

positions are required for the successful management of the new 

entities and expanded company portfolio 

 What does the business plan look like that will be presented to the 

new WHL board covering the next 5 years? This is in the process of 

being revised now that the new entities have been confirmed as 

coming over to the CCO to manage. 

 Does their business plan moving forward meet Councils 

expectations for this business? (by business goals, management of 

councils assets, return back to the ratepayers). SOI has been 

provided and will be reviewed by WHL board with an opportunity 

to ‘modify’ this year or start fresh from next year. This is being 

presented for information only at the Finance, Audit and Risk 

meeting in July. The SOI was signed by the Mayor on 29th June 18 

and emailed to Albert Brantley (WHL Chair) on the same date. 

 How was the Ute Muster funded? See report – a combination of 

sponsorship and revenue from the event 
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Events 

Ute Muster – see update provided in this report. 

 

3.10.13 Cr Eatwell: 

Illegal dumping of rubbish. - We would like anyone who identifies illegal 

dumping to report it through our service request form process. This will 

document the incident and also requires staff to investigate any breach.  
 

3.10.14 The Office of the Auditor-General  

 

The Inquiry into the Procurement for Works for Wastewater Plant at 

Franz Josef is ongoing and information has been forwarded to the Office 

of the Auditor-General. 

 

 

4. STAFFING UPDATE 

 

 4.1 Office of the Chief Executive 

 

No change in staffing. 

 

 4.2 District Assets 

 

Over the last quarter we can welcome a new 3 waters engineer into the 

team. Martin Ross has joined us and comes with a wealth of experience in 

operation and project management of 3 waters infrastructure. 

 

District Assets will shortly be looking to recruit a full time senior Projects 

Engineer to oversee the full capital program on behalf of the team. We 

have significant challenges with delivering these projects particularly with 

the amount we have targeted in the next three years. 

 

District assets have some short term contracts in place to fast track 

improvements in asset data, systems and procedures. 

 

4.3 Corporate Services  

 

The Accountant role is still vacant, however recruitment is in progress and 

interviews were held last week. 

 

Recruitment is still ongoing for the Strategy and Communications Advisor 

role, a short list has been prepared.  
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This role will be key for the preparation of the Annual Report. 

 

4.4 Planning, Community and Environment 

 

The recent decision through the LTP consultation to transfer the Museum 

and Events to Destination Westland. This has been completed and new 

HR contracts have been issued. 

 

Recent changes within the Planning, Community & Environmental team 

is appointment of Ana Coleman as Quality Manager (Planning & 

Regulatory) to oversee quality systems, processes and audits within these 

functions. 

 

Council is also working on bring Animal Control back in house. We have 

advised the current contractor of this and will look to recruit a role in the 

near future. 

 

5 RECOMMENDATION 

 

A) THAT the Quarterly Report from the Chief Executive dated 26 July 2018 

be received. 

 

B) THAT councillors instruct the Chief Executive to draft a Responsible 

Campers Bylaw for review at the next council meeting. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Simon Bastion 

Chief Executive 
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1

Mary-anne Bell

From: Simon Bastion

Sent: Tuesday, 4 August 2020 11:42 AM

To: Mary-anne Bell

Subject: FW: Helen Lash - Questions for Council meeting

Attachments: 20180716144629279.pdf

Follow Up Flag: Follow up

Flag Status: Flagged

Simon Bastion | Chief Executive

Westland District Council

36 Weld Street, Private Bag 704, Hokitika 7842 | www.westlanddc.govt.nz
DDI +64 3 756 9033 | M +64 27 838 5268 | simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz
Facebook | Westland Matters Newsletter | "Westland - The Last Best Place"

Warning: The information in this message is confidential and may be legally privileged. You may not use, 
review, distribute, or copy this message. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the sender 
immediately by return email, delete this email and destroy any other copies.

From: trevor@destinationwestland.co.nz [mailto:trevor@destinationwestland.co.nz]  
Sent: Monday, 16 July 2018 2:53 pm 
To: Lesley Crichton <Lesley.Crichton@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Simon Bastion <simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz> 
Subject: RE: Helen Lash - Questions for Council meeting 

Hi Simon 

Report on the Ute Muster event attached. I have used a different format for the report to enable it to be more of an 
open document. 

Regards 

From: Lesley Crichton <Lesley.Crichton@westlanddc.govt.nz>  
Sent: Tuesday, 10 July 2018 2:04 PM 
To: Simon Bastion <simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Executive Team  
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2

Trevor Willcock <trevor@destinationwestland.co.nz> 
Subject: RE: Helen Lash - Questions for Council meeting 

Hi Simon 

My answers in red. 

Kind regards 
Lesley 

Lesley Crichton | Group Manager: Corporate Services

Westland District Council

36 Weld Street, Private Bag 704, Hokitika 7842 | www.westlanddc.govt.nz
DDI +64 3 756 9081 | M +64 27 531 3782 | Lesley.Crichton@westlanddc.govt.nz
Facebook | Westland Matters Newsletter | "Westland - The Last Best Place"

Warning: The information in this message is confidential and may be legally privileged. You may not use, 
review, distribute, or copy this message. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the sender 
immediately by return email, delete this email and destroy any other copies.

From: Simon Bastion  
Sent: Tuesday, 10 July 2018 12:54 PM 
To: Executive Team  Trevor Willcock <trevor@destinationwestland.co.nz> 
Subject: Helen Lash - Questions for Council meeting 

HI team – please see requests from Deputy Mayor Lash for the July Council meeting. 

Can you please consider whether you are the owner of these questions and if so please provide a response for each.

Trevor – believe there is a clear mandate for a full report to council on the Ute Muster. Framing a report around the 
questions posed by Helen will suffice. I suggest a big focus should be on what is going to happen in the future! 

In regards to the question re the New WHL Board – we have already completed a Letter of Expectation for them on 
behalf of council and will progress this now that we have a new WHL board. 

Regards 

Simon Bastion | Chief Executive

Westland District Council

36 Weld Street, Private Bag 704, Hokitika 7842 | www.westlanddc.govt.nz
DDI +64 3 756 9033 | M +64 27 838 5268 | simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz
Facebook | Westland Matters Newsletter | "Westland - The Last Best Place"

Warning: The information in this message is confidential and may be legally privileged. You may not use, 
review, distribute, or copy this message. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the sender 
immediately by return email, delete this email and destroy any other copies.

From: Helen Lash  
Sent: Tuesday, 10 July 2018 12:14 PM 
To: Simon Bastion <simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Councillors  
Subject: Agenda items please 

Apologies Simon – the previous email left my computer mid typing – not too sure what happened there! 
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3

Hi Simon 
Below please find questions I would like to have answered in full with supportive documentation at the council 
meeting, 26th July 2018. 

Tourism Fund (100K from WDC):  what is the  actual income figure taken from the Tourism Rate – from all 
ratepayers across the entire Westland District? $100k + GST for Tourism West Coast. $397,142 + GST this figure 
includes i-SITE and West Coast Wilderness Trail. See attached rates resolution adopted at the LTP adoption 
meeting for backup.

Westroads:  what checks and balances are in place to monitor their performance around all WDC maintenance 
contracts and ensuring the fulfilling of those? (eg. the clearing of gutters, drains etc) 

Property Company/Destination Westland:  as the overall governing body of all CCO’s and inlight of being devoid of 
a functioning WHL board for some time, I would appreciate some answers and or information being supplied to the 
following questions: 

1. Are Destination Westland relocating into the Renton Building in Hokitika? 
2. If so, what is the overall cost of this exercise and what gains are expected from this move? 
3. How do they quantify the need for additional positions being advertised (eg. Health & Safety/maintenance, 

events, etc).  
4. What does the business plan look like that will be presented to the new WHL board covering the next 5 

years?  
5. Does their business plan moving forward meet Councils expectations for this business? (by business goals, 

management of councils assets, return back to the ratepayers). SOI has been provided and will be reviewed 
by WHL board with an opportunity to ‘modify’ this year or start fresh from next year. This is being 
presented for information only at the Finance, Audit and Risk meeting in July.

6. How was the Ute Muster funded? 

New WHL Board: Are we taking a Business Plan clearly outlining Councils expectations to the new WHL board of 
directors as council and primary governing body? Letter of expectation was sent out for review by all Councillors 
who had an opportunity to comment at that time. This will be signed by the Mayor and given to the Chair WHL.

Events:   As asked for over the past three months:    
1. The full financial report for the ute muster (excuses of invoices not being presented to council is not 

sufficient to withhold this information from council any longer).
2. Where did the funds come from to finance the Ute Muster?
3. How are the losses incurred from both Wildfoods and the Ute Muster being managed?
4. What is being done to address these losses moving forwards in the continuation or not of event 

management by its CCO?

The management of Events is a dangerous sector to be in unless you are a professional within this line of business 
and have investors/investments to back these financially.   The property company/destination westland is and has 
neither, as does council. 

I look forward to seeing these matters covered in full at the next council meeting and not eliminated from council 
discussion by responding to them within this email.   

Happy to discuss further. 
Regards, 
Helen Lash  

Sent from Mail for Windows 10 
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Mary-anne Bell

From: Simon Bastion

Sent: Tuesday, 4 August 2020 11:41 AM

To: Mary-anne Bell

Subject: FW: Ute Muster Report

Attachments: image001.jpg; ATT00001.htm; 201908 Ute Muster - P & L.pdf; ATT00002.htm; 

201909 Ute Muster - Full Report to WHL .pdf; ATT00003.htm

Simon Bastion | Chief Executive

Westland District Council

36 Weld Street, Private Bag 704, Hokitika 7842 | www.westlanddc.govt.nz
DDI +64 3 756 9033 | M +64 27 838 5268 | simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz
Facebook | Westland Matters Newsletter | "Westland - The Last Best Place"

Warning: The information in this message is confidential and may be legally privileged. You may not use, 
review, distribute, or copy this message. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the sender 
immediately by return email, delete this email and destroy any other copies.

From: Melanie Anderson [mailto:ceo@destinationwestland.co.nz]  
Sent: Friday, 6 September 2019 12:48 am 
To: Bruce Smith <mayor.smith@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Latham Martin <cr.martin@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Durham 
Havill <cr.havill@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Des Routhan <cr.routhan@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Helen Lash 
<cr.lash@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Jane Neale <cr.neale@westlanddc.govt.nz>; David Carruthers 
<cr.carruthers@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Gray Eatwell <cr.eatwell@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Graeme Olson 
<cr.olson@westlanddc.govt.nz> 
Cc: Simon Bastion <simon.bastion@westlanddc.govt.nz>; Te Aroha Cook <tearoha.cook@westlanddc.govt.nz>; 
Joanne Conroy < > 
Subject: Ute Muster Report 

Good Afternoon,  

Attached for your information is a report sent to Westland Holdings Limited regarding the 2018 Ute Muster for your 
information.  A  further  LGOIMA request in relation to the Ute Muster has been answered today. 

Kind Regards 
Melanie  
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Department is Ute Muster.



Account 2018

Ute Muster - Sales 14,317.13
Ute: Grants/Sponsorship
Total Trading Income

Ute: Advertising 17,136.98
Ute: Bar Purchases 3,454.90
Ute: Contractors 20,486.78
Ute: General Expenses 7,200.41
Ute: Major Prize 10,000.00
Ute: Music 8,359.13
Ute: Musterer Expenses 879.52
Ute: Postage & Stationery 392.64
Ute: Retails Items 1,922.30
Ute: Staff Uniforms 1,240.00
Ute: Telephone, Internet and Website 377.21
Ute: Travel & Accommodation 146.09
Ute: VIP Room 1,471.50
Ute: Wages
Total Operating Expenses 96,195.83

Net Profit

Operating Expenses

Profit and Loss
Destination Westland Ltd
For the year ended 30 June 2018

Trading Income
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25 Hamilton Street 
HOKITIKA  
 
  

 
 
 
 

 
 
23  August 2019 
 
 
The Chairperson 
Westland Holdings Ltd 
 
 
Via email:  
 
 
Dear Joanne,  
 
Ute Muster 2018 Financial Result 
 
The Board of Destination Westland Limited has instructed myself, the Acting Chief Executive, to provide the 
Board with an accurate representation of the Financial Result of the 2018 Ute Muster.  By way of background, 
Destination Westland Limited, formerly Westland District Property Limited and Hokitika Airport Limited, was 
tasked in late December 2017 by Westland District Council to promote and run the inaugural Ute Muster 
during Easter Weekend 2018.  We have been unsuccessful in locating a memorandum of understanding or 
contract relating to this. 
 
Summary of Events 
A preliminary Budget was sent to Simon Bastion, Lesley Crichton and Bruce Smith on 17 January 2018 showing 
a projected expenditure of over $109,000 and a deficit of $62,000.  
 
A revised Budget was developed following communication from council. 
 
As per agreed communication channels the revised full budget was emailed to the Chair of Westland Holdings 
Ltd in January 2018 which we assume was then passed onto council.  This budget forecast 
 Income:     $106,350 including a proposed contribution from Westland Holdings Ltd  
 Expenditure: $106,105 
 
Included in the revised budget was a provision for reimbursement of the Wages expense incurred to run the 
Ute Muster.   This provision was made based on the resolution recorded in the minutes of the Ordinary 
Meeting of the Westland District Council on 14 December 2017.  Extract from those minutes:  
 
“ 5.2 New Zealand Ute Muster Event in Hokitika  
His Worship the Mayor advised that the purpose of the report is to outline a proposal for what could be the 
West Coast’s newest and biggest annual event. The New Zealand Ute Muster would be a four day event that 
celebrates things unique to the West Coast culture including utes, camping in the outdoors, West Coast food, 
rivalry and competition. The Mayor further advised that the event needs approval to use Cass Square for its 
Trade Fair and Sunset Point for camping and assembly facilities. 
 Moved Cr Havill, seconded Cr Routhan and Resolved that:  
 
A)  Cass Square and Sunset Point be the event venues for the New Zealand Ute Muster. 
B)  A new permanent full-time position for an Events Manager be created at Council to oversee all Council’s 
event offerings.  
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C) A financial budget be prepared and presented to Council of forecast costs for the event.  
D) The event be held each year at Easter Weekend with the inaugural event to be held in 2018.  
E) The event be consulted on through the following platforms: Council’s Facebook page, a notice on Council’s 
Website, a Statement of Proposal being advertised in the Hokitika Guardian and conversations with local 
business owners and relevant stakeholders to assess support for the event and financial support (such as 
sponsorship).” 
 
The Board in reference to this Council Resolution noted at their May 2018 meeting that the “the Council is 
responsible for the wages of an Event Organiser” and instructed CE to discuss with Council CE.  There does not 
appear to be any other written communication in regard to this and can only be assumed that any 
communication was verbal.  After talking to current staff members, it is my understanding that Destination 
Westland invoiced Council in good faith. 
 
Other correspondence reviewed has Destination Westland Limited being given assurance, by way of an email 
on 15 February 2018, that Westland Holdings Limited would provide a Grant of  to establish the event.   
Due to circumstances outside of our control this never came to fruition. 
 
Destination Westland attempted to secure a Major sponsor however the short turnaround between concept 
inception and expected delivery of the event, they were not successful. Companies interested in being a major 
investor in the event had already allocated their Sponsorship/Advertising budgets for that quarter/year. 
 
Actual Expenditure for the event has been recorded at $96,000. There may also be some additional overhead 
costs that have not been attributed to the event.  
 
Actual Income for the event: 
    Sales $14,317 
    Sponsorship  
 
Well below the revised budget of: 
    Sponsorship  
    Grant/Contributions  
    Sales & Commissions $46,000 
 
The Westland District Properties Limited Profit & Loss Report presented to WDC shortly after the Ute Muster 
reported a loss of approx. $11,000.00.  The variance between the Destination Westland Limited actual results 
presented and the previously presented figures arise due to the aforementioned  that DWL had 
expected to receive from WDC (reimbursement of wages) and WHL (grant), along with the elimination of a 

 grant from Hokitika Airport Limited. As this report is as the Amalgamated Entity Destination Westland 
Limited at 30 June 2018, any inter entity transactions are required to be eliminated. The  was 
previously included in Sponsorship & Grants. 
 
 
 
 
Yours Faithfully 
 
 
 
 
Melanie Anderson                                                 
Acting Chief Executive 
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